
 BERKELEY-OAKLAND-SAN LEANDRO 
BUS RAPID TRANSIT 

POLICY STEERING COMMITTEE (PSC) 
 

AC TRANSIT 
1600 FRANKLIN STREET 
OAKLAND, CALIFORNIA 

 
MEETING SUMMARY 

 
February 19, 2010, 3:00 PM 

 
ROLL CALL:  At 3:07 PM, Executive Administrative Assistant Kim Vazquez called the 
roll. 
 
PSC MEMBERS PRESENT:  AC Transit Director Elsa Ortiz; AC Transit Director and 
Acting PSC Chair Greg Harper; Berkeley Councilmember Kriss Worthington; Oakland 
Councilmember Rebecca Kaplan; San Leandro Councilmember Michael Gregory; San 
Leandro Councilmember Joyce Starosciak; Caltrans District 4 Director (Caltrans Ex 
Officio) Bijan Sartipi; Berkeley Mayor and MTC Commissioner Tom Bates  
 
PSC MEMBERS ABSENT:  Alameda County Supervisor Nate Miley; Oakland 
Councilmember Larry Reid 
 
AC TRANSIT STAFF:  Deputy General Manager for Service Development Nancy 
Skowbo; BRT Project Manager Jim Cunradi; Transportation Planning Manager, Cory 
LaVigne; Capital Development, Legislation & Grants Manager Kate Miller; Long Range 
Planning Manager Tina Spencer; Executive Administrative Assistant Kim Vazquez. 
 
ITEM 1:  GREETINGS AND INTRODUCTIONS  
None 
 
ITEM 2:  PUBLIC COMMENT 
Comments of the public contained in the minutes are the opinion of the speakers, and 
there is no guarantee of their accuracy. 
 
Berkeley Resident Christopher Lien notified the committee that on December 16, 
2009, he had filed a complaint with the Civil Grand Jury, the subject of which is 
confidential.   He is making the fact of his filing the complaint public in order to obtain 
help from others in producing and arranging the facts that he will present.  He said that 
in 1988-89 the Grand Jury investigated AC Transit for approximately 2 years, and at the 
end of that time it recommended the immediate resignation of all of the AC Transit Board 
Members because of fiscal mismanagement.  Mr. Lien’s current complaint is concerned 
not only with fiscal mismanagement but with contracts the District had with Van Hool and 
the procurement process.  In addition, the complaint concerns the removal of local stops 
in Berkeley and the BRT process.  He commented that at three different community 
meetings, the opposition to BRT was 100%.  At a meeting of the Telegraph Avenue 
Business merchants Business Improvement District (TBID), attended by 40 to 50 people 
including Councilmember Worthington and a Berkeley commissioner, the TBID stated 
that they not only opposed BRT, but asked that the EIR be terminated immediately.  Mr. 
Lien would like to see BRT terminated immediately. 
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On Behalf of Standing Together for Acceptable Neighborhood Development 
(STAND), John Wagers commented that STAND is particularly concerned with the 
Telegraph Avenue portion of the BRT.  He also said that STAND has voted to support 
Mr. Lien in his complaint to the Civil Grand Jury regarding the fiscal management of AC 
Transit public funds. 
 
Merrilie Mitchell said that in order to have good transit, we need to maintain local 
buses, and that good service is diminished every time AC Transit cuts service.  She 
stated that with the service cuts in March that AC Transit is carving out BRT routes.  She 
said that voting to bring in BRT will eliminate the local service, which is what citizens 
really need.  Although she isn’t opposed to BRT in Oakland, she is opposed to it in 
Berkeley because of the narrow streets.  She said she is opposed to having BRT pushed 
on people by politicians, she just wants to have good transit.  She also expressed 
concern about the purchase of 12 new Van Hool buses because she understood the 
Board voted not to obtain any more Van Hool buses. 
 
Gale Garcia is concerned that the videos of Cleveland’s BRT that the committee viewed 
at the January 22nd meeting, didn’t give an accurate representation of the system.  She 
has been studying Cleveland’s BRT for the last 6 months and she handed out four 
articles she wrote, and a fifth written by a young man in Cleveland who has used the 
system (all attached as Appendix 1 to these minutes).  She quoted the young man as 
saying that the Cleveland Health Line was “really painfully slow”.  She urged the 
committee not to rely on comments from Cleveland BRT spokespersons only, but to 
read the articles which represent real people in order to see the actual impacts of transit 
projects on the local community. 
 
ITEM 3:  ADOPTION OF MINUTES FOR THE JANUARY 22, 2010 MEETING 
 
Councilmember Worthington thanked staff for researching the minutes which showed 
that statements he made requesting a budget report of costs for the various project 
components were documented in October 16, 2009 minutes and not in the November 
20th meeting thus eliminating the need to amend the November(?) minutes. 
 
Motion to accept the January 22, 2010 Minutes, moved by Worthington, seconded by 
Ortiz; passed unanimously (Fernandez, Miley and Reid not present) 
 
ITEM 4:  CHAIR’S REPORT:  ITEM 5: PERTINENT ACTIONS OF THE AC TRANSIT 
BOARD – STANDING ITEM - COMBINED 
 
Chair Fernandez did not have a Chair’s Report prepared for the meeting as he was 
asked to chair on short notice. 
 
DGM Nancy Skowbo said that the only pertinent action of the AC Transit Board was  
that the Planning Committee considered a GM Memo about the project labor 
agreements with trade unions at the February 10, 2010 Operations Committee meeting, 
which will be heard by the Board on February 24th.  Copies of the memo were sent to the 
PSC. 
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ITEM 6:  BRT FUNDING UPDATE 
 
Planning Manager Tina Spencer spoke on behalf of Kate Miller who was out of town 
and unable to attend the PSC meeting.  She said that staff is happy to report that $15 
million has been put into the President’ budget for the BRT Small Starts project. 
 
ITEM 7:  BRT CAPITAL COST SUMMARY 
 
BRT Project Manager Jim Cunradi presented a memo which provided a summary of 
the capital costs which were calculated for the Small Starts Application for the BRT 
project.  The summary uses cost estimate methodologies that are approved by the FTA.  
Following are the key points derived from a lengthy discussion by the committee and 
staff: 

1. The capital costs were calculated for the Small Starts Application which 
was submitted to the FTA after completing the draft EIS BRT project, and 
are based on the best information available at the time it was submitted. 

2. The costs only change as the project is further defined, i.e. after the LPA 
is selected and during the design phase. 

3. Each item in the summary has a contingency amount built into its cost 
which is based on the risk of the item in construction. 

4. The project has a total contingency of approximately 39% of the project 
built in, which FTA engineers have deemed appropriate. 

5. There is a separate Unallocated Cost Contingency which is approximately 
4% of the project total and is for other miscellaneous things. 

6. In order to be recommended in the Small Starts Program, the FTA 
requires a minimum of 50% dedicated lanes; the original Small Starts 
Application included a proposal for 85% dedicated lanes. 

7. The cost for the bus lanes currently includes the soft cost of pre-
construction design and surveying the lanes as well as the cost to repave 
the majority of the lanes by grinding up the old asphalt, and then laying 
down the recycled, standard asphalt, suitable for heavy duty vehicles. 

8. In addition to the bus lanes, the current plan is to only repave those areas 
of the street, particularly at the stations, where lanes transition and the 
surface needs to be more robust such as left turn lanes, and 
intersections.  This cost is included in the Site Work item. 

9. The intent of the project, with regard to the lanes, is to use the basic 
asphalt that is already in place but make it smoother, not to create a 
different street structure. 

10. There are synergies between the cost components which, when bundled 
together, can have a positive impact on passengers.  For example, the 
synergy between Traffic Signal Priority (TSP) and bus lanes.  Travel 
times for mixed flow lanes which have TSP are less predictable than TSP 
combined with a dedicated bus lane. 

11. The cap on the Small Starts Program is $250 million. 
 
AC Transit Board Director Ortiz asked if the affect of the final percentage of dedicated 
bus lanes on the operating cost of the project would have an affect on the project’s 
ranking. 
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BRT Project Manager Cunradi said that the two things that impact the project ranking 
with regard to dedicated bus lanes are where the lanes are removed and the effect of 
their removal on operations,  and the total percentage of lanes left in the project. 
 
Councilmember Worthington commented that the cost associated with the “Bus 
Lanes” item was a combination of the 85% dedicated bus lanes, and the remaining 15% 
mixed flow lanes.  He requested that staff break down the cost of each type of lane.  He 
specifically requested the cost per block differential, or “the cost per difference 
differential between the two”.  He also requested a more detailed breakdown of project 
costs, than that contained in the chart provided. 
 
Planning Manager Spencer said that the information councilmember Worthington 
requested is contained in the Small Starts Application binder, or possibly disk, which was 
provided to the members of the committee at the outset of the project. 
 
There was discussion about whether or not the committee members actually received 
the binder or disk.  Councilmember Worthington said he never received a binder or disk.  
Consequently, staff agreed to resend the information to those committee members who 
want it. 
 
Councilmember Gregory commented that he felt the Capital Cost Summary would be 
very helpful to him when working with his constituents.  He felt that it was important to 
maintain the project synergies even though explaining their benefits may be difficult. 
 
Councilmember Kaplan expressed concern about the repaving of the roads affected by 
the project construction.  Her first concern is that any road construction for the BRT 
project be coordinated with the cities’ general repaving plans so that there is minimal 
disruption to citizens.  Her second concern is that the current plan is to repave only 
those areas of the corridor directly affected by the construction of the stations.  She said 
if we were to repave the entire corridor it could help non-BRT riders feel better about the 
project. 
 
AC Transit Director Ortiz asked if the project was going to pay for the entire corridor to 
be repaved? 
 
Councilmember Kaplan said that that is the information she is trying to obtain.  What is 
the scope of the budget, and will this work be coordinated with the cities general paving 
plan. 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi assured the committee that part of the construction plan 
is to coordinate work with the cities’ paving plans as well as the utilities. 
 
Councilmember Starosciak questioned that three Cost Summary Items that had zero 
dollars, Support Facilities, Vehicles and Financing. 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi began by explaining that staff performed value 
engineering on the project designs to see if they were cost effective.  What they 
discovered is that the project calls for approximately the same number of buses that the 
1 and 1R have today, and consequently we will not need new facilities.  The District 
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already has facilities in place today to provide a central control location for the buses.  
These facilities have sophisticated equipment and room to build upon.  There will be a 
cost for systems, but there is a separate cost item for that. 
 
There is a zero cost for vehicles, not because we will not be getting new buses for BRT, 
but because we will use buses we already have, and new buses will be funded as part of 
AC Transit’s regular vehicle replacement plan which as Planning Manager Spencer 
stated later in the conversation would have the vehicles being replaced in 2015 in time 
for opening day. 
 
The final “zero cost” item is financing, and staff has made an assumption that funding 
will be available at approximately the time that we need it so we won’t need to borrow 
funds that have a long stream or are far in the future.  Of all of the “zero cost” 
assumption, staff understands this might be the riskiest one. 
 
Councilmember Starosciak questioned the impact of the possible dual side door buses 
on the vehicle cost line item.  
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi said that the timing of the decision about dual side door 
buses may have an impact on the vehicle line item. 
 
Councilmember Starosciak expressed concern about the funding line item and felt 
there should be some contingency funds available it.  She said it is rare to fully fund a 
project with cash without some sort of borrowing. 
 
Mayor Bates said he understood that the cost to pave one mile is about $1 million.  So, 
even if we were paving the entire 17 mile corridor it would cost less than is allocated for 
lanes in the cost summary.  He allowed for the fact that the mile may be a “lane mile” not 
the entire roadway, but even so, the amount allocated for lanes seems a bit high. 
 
District Director Sartipi said although Caltrans doesn’t have a standard cost per mile 
for paving, $1 million per “lane mile” is about right depending on the extent of the work; 
i.e. reconstruction, rehab or simply resurfacing.  He agreed with Councilmember Kaplan 
that the work should not be a “patchwork.”  He also agreed that the BRT work should be 
carefully coordinated with the cities’ paving and utilities projects, and added that  using a 
single contractor would probably  end up being cheaper. 
 
Mayor Bates requested that staff provide an estimate to repave the entire 17 mile 
corridor because of the good will it would garner from motorists who don’t necessarily 
ride the BRT. 
 
Councilmember Kaplan asked if the number of stations (47) in the cost summary 
represented the stations that would be constructed if we were to use single side door 
buses, i.e. two stations for each location, one on each side of the street and opposing 
corners in some cases? 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi said yes, but they are treated as one station for cost 
purposes because the intersection is what is important.  That comes to $1.2 million per 
pair of platforms. 
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Councilmember Kaplan asked if we decide to utilize dual side door buses, then would 
we build one single structure rather than two, and that would reduce the cost of the 
stations. 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi and Planning Manager Spencer agreed that costs 
would be reduced at stations where the current design has dual platforms . 
 
Councilmember Kaplan commented that she appreciated the allocated and 
unallocated contingencies included in the summary.  She also said the cost 
effectiveness of the plan is very strong as is the travel time savings, especially with the 
combination of dedicated bus lanes and signal preemption. 
 
Councilmember Gregory asked District Director Sartipi if he has noticed that in light of 
the current economy cost estimates seem to have come down.  He also asked if he felt it 
might last for another 15 to 18 months, and how much savings we might see. 
 
District Director Sartipi agreed that Caltrans has seen a 30-40% reduction in or 
savings on bids and as long as the market stays as bad as it is, costs will go down.  He 
has no idea how long it will last and just how much the savings will be. 
 
AC Transit Board Director Harper asked BRT Project Manager Cunradi to explain 
what is meant by “Right of Way Land and Existing Improvements.” 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi explained that this line item is a pure guess.  It is money 
primarily for parking mitigations such as parking lots and garages.  It would also be used 
for small right of way takes such as widening the road, or the purchase of property. 
 
Councilmember Worthington asked, taking into account that 47 stations was an 
estimate for the Small Starts Application, what is the actual number of stations staff 
expects for the project? 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi said that in addition to the 47 stations in the cost 
summary, there are two more stations already built in uptown, and as a result of working 
with the cities, the total number of stations has increased to 54. 
 
Planning Manager Spencer clarified that even though the AC Transit Board adopted 
the operating plan for the BRT project, which included 47 stations, they recognized that 
through the process of defining the LPA for each city, that number would change, and so 
would the budget. 
 
ITEM 8:  DECISION MAKING REGARDING DUAL SIDE DOOR BUSES 
 
Planning Manager Spencer spoke about the decisions that will need to be made by the 
committee throughout the duration of the BRT project, as well as where in the process 
decisions about dual side door buses will be made.  Following are key points derived 
there from: 

1. The committee and the cities will be making many decisions during the 
course of the 3-4 year BRT project that will have an impact on the project. 
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2. The LPA, defining what each city wants BRT to look like for them, is the 
first of many decisions the cities will be making. 

3. Staff will be looking at creating some sort of master Memorandum of 
Understanding (MOU), similar to the Smart Corridors Agreement, so there 
is a clear understanding of roles and responsibilities as well as conditions 
that the cities may want in place in order to move forward. 

4. The design phase follows the LPA and record of decision. 
5. Consultation with the cities during the design phase, and is required by 

the FTA. 
6. Decisions about proceeding with projects such as dual side door buses 

as well as any other innovative technologies are made during the design 
phase so that they may be integrated into the preliminary engineering and 
final design. 

7. The opportunity for funding caused staff to begin considering dual side 
door buses, however, this should not stop the decision making process 
currently underway as the technology is uncertain. 

8. The cities must continue the process of defining their LPAs so that the 
project can move on to finalizing the environmental document. 

9. As the project moves into the design phase, there will need to be a 
shared use agreement between AC Transit and the jurisdictions so that 
things that are important to the cities such as maintenance of the 
roadway, recapitalization of the roadways in the long range plans are 
discussed and planned for. 

10. Construction phasing plans will need to be laid out in order to effectively 
coordinate all of the construction going on in the cities so that it has the 
least negative impact on residents.  This plan will also allow for the 
definition of very discreet roles and responsibilities and conditions for how 
and when construction is done. 

11. During the construction phase, cities will be called upon to provide 
construction permits, and be available for consultation so that when 
questions come up they can be quickly answered so delays can be 
avoided. 

 
Councilmember Kaplan commented that although this was an explanation, it 
contradicts what the committee has been told for the last two years about the purpose of 
the LPA which is that the LPA would identify the specific station locations.  The decision 
about dual side door buses impacts whether dual use mid section platforms or two 
platforms are used.  Therefore, the LPA can’t be finalized. 
 
Planning Manager Spencer reiterated that we aren’t sure we will get funding for the 
dual side door buses, nor are we sure whether we can time the replacement of existing 
buses with the dual side door buses, or if there is enough funding to accommodate all of 
the vehicles that need replacing in time for opening day.  There are just too many 
uncertainties at this point. 
 
Councilmember Kaplan asked if dual side door buses cost more than other buses, and 
if so how much more? 
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Planning Manager Spencer said that the dual side door buses do cost more than other 
buses, but that she doesn’t have the exact number.  In addition, because of the grant 
stipulation that the buses be not only dual door, but alternative propulsion, there is 
concern that we won’t be able to deliver the technology.  It is a project that is important, 
and if staff gets notification that it can be done, we will move forward on it during the 
design phase.  For now we need to continue to move forward with defining the LPA 
which has the most impact. 
 
Councilmember Kaplan reiterated her concern about finalizing an LPA that has the 
most impact because it causes city staff and electeds to have to fight battles over 
parking mitigations, and get buy in from citizens on a less optimal project that will then 
be changed, all of which will impact political support for the project. 
 
Planning Manager Spencer challenged that AC Transit has never said they wanted the 
cities to define an LPA that has the most impacts.  Staff wants, and for FTA requires, us 
to have an LPA that is the most likely to be built.  If we don’t have decisions made about 
dual side door buses, it can’t be part of an LPA that can be built.  In addition, the timing 
of the funding is undetermined.  It is a grant that was unallocated and is therefore being 
fought over by several agencies.  It may come in a month or two or maybe a year.  
Regarding the LPA, one of the reasons this project got $15 million in the President’s 
budget is because the project is so close to finalizing its environmental document.  We 
don’t want anything to get in the way of that. 
 
Councilmember Kaplan said she didn’t want to undermine that, and moved on to a 
question about docking.  She said that at the last meeting the committee requested more 
information about the type of docking that was shown in the Cleveland video rather than 
just electronic guidance because of the impact that type of docking has on improving 
route efficiency by allowing passengers in wheelchairs to roll straight onto the bus 
without the driver having to take time to deploy a ramp.  She asked what staff can tell the 
committee about it. 
 
Planning Manager Spencer said that decisions about docking, electronic guidance, 
ticketing, and all technologies that impact the design of the station will occur during 
preliminary engineering.  The technologies selected for this project will be determined by 
what is available on the market at that time.  If that type of docking is available on the 
market when we are in the preliminary engineering phase, then we may use it.  Staff 
could provide a comprehensive view of was it available now, however it may change 
significantly in the next couple of years. 
 
Councilmember Kaplan moved on to say that at the outset of the project there was 
funding put aside for the work the cities would be doing in defining their LPA.  However, 
now that it seems there will be a vast amount of work on the part of the cities that takes 
place after the LPA, will there be money in the budget for that? 
 
Planning Manager Spencer said it has not been specified yet.  There are contingency 
funds that are part of the soft costs of design engineering and design review.  As the 
project gets closer to the design phase, staff will rough out the soft costs and associated 
administrative costs. 
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Councilmember Kaplan stated that this should be a future agenda item. 
 
District Director Sartipi commented that the schedule is very ambitious, and that an 
important element, getting the non-standard fact sheets and what goes into the Project 
Study Report (PSR) to Caltrans in a complete and timely manner so that Caltrans 
doesn’t become the barrier to moving the project forward.  He wants to make sure that 
Caltrans gets everything they need by April 1st otherwise it will have a negative impact on 
everything after it.  In addition, if the project is the “worst case scenario” typically it will 
have the least non-standard features.  When it comes time to push the limits of the 
project back in it will be come more non-standard which will require approval and will 
take time. 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi acknowledged that Caltrans is very squeezed on the 
schedule so staff is going to get the PSR to Caltrans in April before sending the 
administrative draft to the FTA. 
 
District Director Sartipi also asked what the status of the cooperative agreement was.   
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi said that AC Transit legal is done reviewing the 
document and he sent a copy earlier in the day to the Caltrans Project Manager Howard 
Reynolds and to the cooperative agreements people.  There was only one language 
change. 
 
District Director Sartipi also mentioned that it was his understanding that there was an 
assumption that the bus lanes would be only 10 feet wide which would be a challenge. 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi assured him that it is physically not possible to do that, 
and the minimum bus lane width is 11 feet. 
 
Councilmember Worthington asked if staff had the language of the Berkeley Planning 
Commission vote two weeks ago.  He wondered if it had any reference to dual side door 
buses. 
 
Planning Manager LaVigne said he and city staff liaison Beth Greene have been 
working together to determine what the requests of the planning commission as are 
going to be transmitted to the city council and an appropriate way to respond to them 
and provide support.  He did not recall dual side door buses being a part of the 
discussion, but he hadn’t read the material from the meeting yet.  He and Beth said they 
would meet after the PSC meeting to talk about it. 
 
Mayor Bates said he would like to have an idea of what the impacts would be if we did 
indeed go with dual side door buses even if it is a prospect we can’t count on.  He is 
sure it will have an impact on the number of parking spaces we might need to take and 
that could be a very big deal for a lot of people. 
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ITEM 9:  LOCALLY PREFERRED ALTERNATIVE (LPA) ADOPTION and FINAL 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT STATEMENT/REPORT (FEIS/R) SCHEDULE  
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi explained that staff’s intent is to keep this running 
schedule and provide updates to the PSC when things change.  He pointed out a couple 
of things worth noting to the committee.  1) Getting materials to Caltrans in a complete 
and timely manner.  He said the schedule will probably change next month to reflect the 
actual dates the materials will be delivered to Caltrans.  2) The City of Oakland Council 
LPA selection is actually two weeks later than is shown on the current schedule.  It will 
occur in the third week of April. 
 
Councilmember Worthington expressed concern that the Berkeley Planning 
Commission is voting to study the maximum possibilities for their LPA and explicitly said 
that they were in no way recommending that these maximum possibilities are what they 
want to see happen.  He feels this is counter to what staff has been asking for from the 
cities, which is for them to provide a range of viable possibilities.  He asked if the other 
cities were being more specific about what they wanted in their LPAs or were their 
commissions and councils also recommending a very broad range of possibilities be 
studied. 
 
Planning Manager LaVigne explained that each of the cities have different processes 
and ways of thinking about things, and that each city’s commission and has the proclivity 
to request what they want.  He confirmed that in general, the ideal would be for the cities 
to provide staff with as close to what they feel would be practical to build rather than a 
wide scope of possibilities as the latter will add cost to the environmental aspect of the 
project as alignments that will probably never be implemented will have to be studied.  In 
the end, each cities’ council can either accept the commissions recommendation as is, 
or go its own direction.   
 
As far as the Berkeley Planning Commission is concerned however, staff will be going 
over its recommendations to see what makes sense and what doesn’t from the AC 
Transit perspective.  Staff will then submit a response to the recommendation. 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi said that the process works, and decisions are made 
from a very broad study down to very specific things that happen in design.  Oakland’s 
design emphasizes transit, walking, cycling and a lot of other things as a complete 
street, however, it does create more impacts and may not be what actually gets built.  
San Leandro’s design has a tight focus on what they would like to see within their 
boundaries. 
 
Councilmember Worthington requested copies of the San Leandro and Oakland 
designs so he can show them to his council members as an example. 
 
BRT Project Manager Cunradi agreed to email the proposals to councilmember 
Worthington. 
 
Councilmember Gregory said that although it’s early to begin talking about marketing 
the project, we should focus on how the BRT projects ties into the Green Corridor and 
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Smart Corridors and Complete Streets.  The project is very green and it should be a 
focus when we market to the respective cities. 
 
In addition, he commented that although San Leandro does “have its ducks in a row” 
with regard to being on schedule, he cautioned that there has been no agreement within 
the community as to the LPA. 
 
Councilmember Starosciak agreed and said that the process of defining the LPA is 
further behind the other cities because of a lack of community turnout.  There are still a 
lot of conversations that must happen.  San Leandro’s Planning Commission reviewed 
the proposal in December and there are minutes from that meeting.  That is probably the 
only document that would be available to send to Councilmember Worthington.  There 
will be one more Planning Commission meeting, and both she an Councilmember 
Gregory feel there needs to be a City Council work session to attract comments about 
the plan. 
 
Oakland Resident Jane Kramer commented on Councilmember Worthington’s earlier 
question about whether or not the Berkeley Planning Commission’s vote two weeks ago  
had any reference to dual side door buses.  She said that she was at the meeting and 
that there was no vote.  The members of the commission who were present simply gave 
their own personal comments.  She asked, after the meeting, why the commission didn’t 
vote and she was told that the meeting was held just for information. 
 
ITEM 10:  COMMITTEE MEMBER COMMENTS 
 
Councilmember Worthington commented that the consideration of project labor 
agreements is not a political consideration, but one of good government.  Having project 
labor agreements which provide very clear comprehensible and obvious public benefits 
ensures that employees are going to be treated better, and the community is going to 
know what it’s getting. 
 
Councilmember Kaplan thanked staff for their work on the project, and said that she 
feels this the project is truly wonderful and that it will attract new riders to transit, speed 
up the route and improve service for existing riders.  She is hopeful about the technology 
options we continue to consider. 
 
ITEM 11:  FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 
 
Guidance systems/docking 
Local hire policy/impact area hiring/project labor agreements 
Funding support for future city work that will be needed during engineering 
 
Next meeting dates:  March 19, 2010 and April 16, 2010 
 
The meeting adjourned at 4:46 PM. 
 
KV 
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